

Academic Senate Youngstown State University Youngstown, Ohio 44555



ACADEMIC SENATE MINUTES

October 6, 2004

Note: The next meeting of the Academic Senate is scheduled for Wednesday, November 3, 2004, at 4:00 p.m. Please submit agenda items and cover sheets for the November Senate meeting to <u>Bob</u>

<u>Hogue</u> by noon on Monday, October 25, at the latest. Provide both a hard copy and a disk or electronic copy of your report and cover sheet in *Word* or rich text format. A downloadable cover sheet is available at the Academic Senate web site [hit "cancel" if asked for a password]:

http://cc.ysu.edu/acad-senate/index.html

Note 2: If you want to read or print the pdf version of these minutes and don't have *Adobe Acrobat Reader*, you may download the program at the following link: http://www.adobe.com/products/acrobat/readstep2.html>.

To save paper, use the Acrobat Reader menus or toolbar to print the file, not the menus or toolbar in your web browser.

Click on the links in the table to go directly to a specific section of the minutes.

Senate Executive Committee Report	Elections & Balloting Committee Report	Academic Standards Committee Report
Undergraduate Curriculum Committee Report	Remarks by Provost Dr. Tony Atwater	Sign-in Sheet

Download or Print a PDF version of the minutes

Top of Page

Call to Order:

Tom Shipka, chair of the Academic Senate, called the Senate to order at 4:04 p.m.

Top of Page

Minutes of the Previous Meeting:

Minutes of the September 8, 2004, meeting were approved as posted. To view the September minutes, go to http://www.cc.ysu.edu/acad-senate/minsep04.htm.

Top of Page

Senate Executive Committee (SEC) / Report from the Chair / Ohio Faculty Council Report:

Tom Shipka, Chair of the Senate, reported:

The Senate Executive Committee met on Monday, September 20, 2004, to conduct regular business and to evaluate and comment upon a penultimate draft of an administrative review of the hiring of Joseph Serowik in Criminal Justice. President Sweet had asked the Executive Committee for a prompt evaluation of and comment upon this review.

Copies of the Executive Committee's memo to the President were made available to you upon arrival today on the back table. The memo will also be appended to my report.

Although the Executive Committee felt that the procedural changes in faculty searches proposed in the review would be helpful in improving searches, we offered four specific points for consideration by the President and the administration.

We said firstly that the timing of the search – during the summer – is not optimal to conduct a faculty search and that the administration should approve positions and authorize searches early in an academic year for appointment in the following academic year.

We said secondly that the length of the search – about three weeks from the initial meeting of the search committee to the forwarding of the appointment paperwork from the chair to the dean – was too short to conduct a careful search.

We said thirdly that the fact that Mr.Serowick failed to disclose to the search committee, the chair, or the dean that the City of Cleveland had discharged him should have resulted in withdrawal of the offer of appointment when this fact was eventually discovered.

We said fourthly that, while we appreciate the search committee's points that forensics witnesses are frequently criticized by forensics consultants hired by defendants' attorneys and that Mr. Serowik should be considered innocent until proven guilty, the search committee did not seem to fully appreciate the gravity of the allegations against Mr. Serowik, did not attempt to check Mr. Serowik's professional reputation and credentials with independent forensics specialists, and did not prepare a suitable defense and justification of their recommendation in anticipation of concern and skepticism about the appointment on campus, in the community, and in the media.

On other matters, the Executive Committee has requested the Senate Charter and Bylaws Committee to take under advisement two possible changes in the Bylaws, one which would permit electronic solicitation of nominations for Senate chair during the first week or two of fall semester in lieu of hard copy solicitation of such nominations on the first day of fall semester, the other which would permit a faculty member to serve on more than one Senate standing committee. The Executive Committee is considering other possible recommendations to the Charter and Bylaws Committee.

The Senate ad hoc committee on waivers of administrative searches has begun its work with Chet Cooper as chair and Sandy Stephan and Charles Singler as members. A student member is being sought as well.

The Board of Trustees' Internal Affairs Committee discussed domestic partners benefits at its meeting on September 9. Board chair Larry

Esterly and Internal Affairs Committee chair John Pogue expressed support for extension of these benefits. A specific proposal is under development and may go to the Board at a special meeting this month. Needless to say, the proposed amendment to the Ohio Constitution banning same sex marriages and extension of benefits such as domestic partners benefits to same sex couples remains a significant concern to the Board and to all of those who support such benefits. Although opposition to this amendment has surfaced in many quarters, including business, polls show the amendment winning by a margin of 2 to 1.

I have appointed Bob Hogue, Senate Secretary, and a long-time member of the CSIS faculty, as Senate representative to the Advisory Committee for the SCT Banner Project. Also, Jim Morrison and Charles Singler have agreed to represent the Senate in the continuing project to upgrade classrooms on campus. I thank these individuals for their willingness to serve.

To my knowledge, all of the Senate standing committees are up and running – or at least walking. Chairs of all committees are asked to notify Bob Hogue of their election as chair so that he can note this on the Senate web site. I thank all persons who have agreed to serve on Senate committees, particularly the chairs and co-chairs of these committees.

As for the Ohio Faculty Council, it holds it organizing meeting of the 2004-2005 school year this Friday at the Ohio Board of Regents Suite in Columbus. After election of new officers, our guests will be Deborah Gavlik, Associate Vice Chancellor for Finance and Government Relations at OBOR, and Jim McCollum, Executive Director of the Inter-University Council.

This concludes my report. I welcome questions and comments.

(Note: A copy of the Senate Executive Committee's report to the President is contained in <u>Attachment 1</u>.)

Top of Page

<u>Elections & Balloting Committee:</u> Annette Burden reported. A copy of the committee's report is contained in <u>Attachment 2</u>. Ballots for the election of Senate Chair have been distributed. The vacancies in the Charter & Bylaws Committee are now filled. And the College of Fine and Performing Arts is currently holding elections for their Senators.

Top of Page

Academic Programs Committee: No report.

Top of Page

<u>Academic Standards Committee:</u> Tod Porter reported. Dr. Porter introduced and moved approval of the following proposal for admitting Youngstown Early College (YEC) students into a special admission, non-degree status at YSU:

"Students admitted to the Youngstown Early College (YEC) program will be granted special admission, non-degree status at Youngstown State University (YSU).

"When enrolling for YSU courses, YEC students must meet with an academic advisor in the College of Arts and Sciences and select coursework from a preapproved list of courses. Courses not on the list can be taken by permit only. All acquisition of permits will be done through the advising staff of the College of Arts and Sciences. The permit will only be issued on the authority of the college offering the course.

"The list of courses YEC students can take without acquiring a permit will be approved by the YEC Executive Committee after seeking consultation from the YSU departments offering the courses."

Motion was seconded.

Janice Elias asked a question on the last sentence of the proposal: Shouldn't the department approve these courses, rather than just being consulted? Dr. Porter responded that presumably the consultation would carry some weight with the Executive Committee. Dr. Atwater then stated that nothing relating to YEC would have an approval without a direct recommendation from the department. With no further discussion, a vote on the motion was taken. Motion passed.

<u>Undergraduate Curriculum Committee:</u> Three courses were approved after the May 2003 but were never officially included in the minutes. These are included for informational purposes in <u>Attachment 3</u>.

Top of Page

General Education Committee: Bill Jenkins reported: Thomas Patterson, author of this year's Freshman Reader's Dialog book, will be appearing on campus October 18 at noon in the Chestnut Room.

Top of Page

Unfinished Business: None.

Top of Page

New business:

Dr. Tony Atwater, University Provost, reported on the Administration's review of the Joseph Serowik appointment.

(Secretary's note: The following is not a verbatim transcript of the remarks but is a best attempt at listing the main points of Dr. Atwater's remarks.)

This issue relating to the hiring of faculty and maintaining the reputation of faculty is something we take seriously. I have full confidence in the faculty of YSU with respect to their professional integrity, quality of work, and support of our students. The President directed me in late August to review our hiring procedures. The instances gathering media attention lately are anomalies, but nonethless when the character of faculty is called into question, it is a very important issue that must be addressed. Therefore, I compiled and submitted a report to the President containing some recommendations

which I will outline for you shortly.

There are not many things that rile me. But one thing that does is when there is any question raised about the character of our faculty. Whenever such an issue is raised, I want to make sure that we leave no doubt about the strength and character of the faculty.

When these concerns were raised, the President and I felt we needed to do something to ensure the continued integrity of hiring procedures. In carrying out this charge, I was not doing a comprehensive review of all aspects of hiring faculty. I concentrated on issues of professional competence and good character. Also, it was my intent from the beginning to appoint a faculty hiring methods committee to see how we could fine-tune the process. I could have tried for sweeping changes, but that would have been overkill. It was more appropriate to look at the issue and make measured recommendations for improvement.

The report has recommendations in several areas:

- a. Strengthening reference checking procedures: There will need to be documented evidence of references and reference checks. For finalists, there should be at least 3 written recommendations. The report also recommends that we pursue contacting alternate references via phone.
- b. There will be a background check for an individual who is recommended by the search committee as their primary choice.
- c. A background disclosure statement is to be included before the candidate is hired. This would include a clause allowing termination if there was false disclosure or failure to disclose information that could be problematic for the University.

We feel these measures are appropriate but are not overkill.

The faculty hiring process gets into many areas. The Senate Executive Committee report also addresses calendar process issues (timing and length of search). That is a valid comment. The timing and length need to be such that the faculty can participate. Faculty searches should be launched in the Fall if possible. We will be looking at how we might be able to accommodate that. But there are always some exceptions – for example, a faculty vacancy occurring in mid-year. So there needs to be at least some flexibility with the timing as well. We will have a

committee that will meet to discuss this and related issues regarding the timing of searches. We want to systematize the calendar, without making it so rigid as to be unable to adapt to special situations.

I want to reassure you that I have full confidence in the faculty. Thank you for being dedicated to our students. Some of the events in recent weeks have been challenging for us, but as I look back on it, there are actually some instructive things that result from it. YSU has been around for almost 100 years, but it appears that there has never been, until now, procedures regarding discovery and disclosure of potentially problematic information regarding applicants for employment. We will continue to look at hiring policies. Examination of those policies is something that doesn't happen once and then end.

Dr. Atwater then invited questions from the Senate.

Gabriel Palmer-Fernandez noted that faculty participate in searches and asked if YSU-OEA consulted was consulted during the review of hiring procedures.

Dr. Atwater replied that it is his understanding that YSU-OEA is being consulted regarding these procedures.

Tom Maraffa, Special Assistant to the President, stated that the Administrative Advisory Council received a draft of the recommendations yesterday, and he noted that the President of YSU-OEA was the meeting as well and commented on them.

Dr. Palmer-Fernandez then stated that the Provost was quoted in the press as saying that there will be consequences and asked what the consequences were or would be?

Dr. Atwater responded that most of the recent hiring controviersies involved one college. He stated that he has had conversations with the Dean, has relayed his concerns about the accuracy of the search procedures and lack of communications in some cases. Further consequences are being discussed. There could be consideration of involving even stronger safeguards in the search process.

Top of Page

Adjournment: The Academic Senate adjourned at 4:49 p.m.

Return to Top of Page

Return to Senate Homepage

For further information, e-mail **Bob Hogue**.

September 21, 2004

To: Dr. David C. Sweet, President

YSU

From: Executive Committee YSU Academic Senate

Re: Administrative Review of the Hiring of Professor Joseph Serowik

The Senate Executive Committee met yesterday and, at your request, read and discussed the administrative review of the search culminating in the appointment of Joseph Serowick. Here are points which we offer for your consideration.

- 1. The timing of the search is problematical. It took place during the summer. It is difficult to convene all members of a search committee and to carefully screen candidates during the summer because some faculty are not under contract and some faculty and administrators are on vacation. The administration should seek to approve positions and authorize searches early in an academic year for appointment in the subsequent academic year. This approach is best to generate a strong pool of applicants and allow careful evaluation of the applicants' credentials, experience, references, etc.
- 2. The length of the search is problematical. From the initial meeting of the search committee to the forwarding of the appointment paperwork by the department chair only about three weeks passed. This is insufficient time to conduct a thorough and careful search.
- 3. The search committee, the dean, and the provost did not discover the fact that Mr. Serowik had been discharged by the City of Cleveland until the appointment was finalized because Mr. Serowik withheld this critical information. Once this discharge and the candidate's failure to disclose it were discovered, the appointment should have been canceled even if Mr. Serowik chose to seek relief in the courts.
- 4. The search committee's point that complaints about expert court witnesses are common and that such "allegations" should not impede an appointment because an individual is innocent until proven guilty is supportable in principle. However, acting on this principle assumes that the committee fully appreciates the gravity of the allegations (fabrication of evidence, gross incompetence), takes reasonable steps to investigate the allegations, perhaps through consultation with independent forensics experts, and can defend the recommendation persuasively to a skeptical campus, community, and media. The search committee seems not to have grasped the gravity of the allegations, consulted with independent forensics experts about Mr. Serowick, or prepared a persuasive defense. The timing and length of the search cited above probably contributed to all this.

The Senate Executive Committee thanks you for commissioning the administrative review and notes with approval the recommendations on page 7 of the report.

cc: Senate Executive Committee

COVER SHEET TO BE ATTACHED TO ALL REPORTS SUBMITTED TO THE ACADEMIC SENATE

DateOctober 6, 2004Report Number (For Senate Use Only)
Name of Committee Submitting ReportElections and Balloting
Committee Status: (elected chartered, appointed chartered, ad hoc, etc.) _Elected Chartered
Names of Committee Members Annette M. Burden, Renee Eggers, Katherine Greig, Hazel Pierson, Jane Reid, Misook Yun
Please write a brief summary of the report the Committee is submitting to the Senate: 1) Ballots for Chair of Academic Senate (Term 2004-2005) have been distributed. Candidates (in alphabetical order) are Chet Cooper, Daryl Mincey, and Thomas Shipka. 2) Al Bright declined the nomination for Charter & Bylaws Committee. A notice was sent out calling for additional nominations. Louise Pavia, Jamal Tartir, and Fred Viehe, graciously accepted the nomination and will be the serving on that committee. 3) Fine and Performing Arts are currently holding elections for Senate representatives.
Do you anticipate making a formal motion relative to the report?No
If substantive changes in your committee recommendation are made from the floor, would the committee prefer that the matter be sent back to committee for further consideration? Other relevant data:
Annette M. Burden Co-Chair

MEMO

TO: Bob Hogue, Secretary

Academic Senate

FROM: Gregg Sturrus, Chair

University Curriculum Committee

SUBJECT: Old Completed Course Proposals

DATE: September 10, 2004

UCD#	Catalog #	Course Title	Action
002-03	ECEGR 4803	Linear Control Systems	Change
095-03	ECEGR 3709	Communication Systems	Change
097-03	ECEGR 4830	Digital Signal Processing	Add

These course proposals are left over from May of 2003 and never were included in the Senate minutes. I got the word from Jayne Caputo that they have finished the full process including signature by Tom Shipka. Can you include them in the Senate Minutes for the next report from the University Curriculum Committee? Thanks.

YSU ACADEMIC SENATE ATTENDACE ROSTER - October 6, 2004

At Large Peter Beckett, Psychology Chet Cooper, Biology Vernon Haynes, Psychology Daryl Mincey, Chemistry Vim Morrison, Psychology David Porter, Political Science Rick Shale, English Sandra Stephan, English Thomas Shipka, Phil. & Rel. Studies. Jamal Tartir, Mathematics	Arts and Sciences Departmental (2003-05) Sunil Ahuja, Political Science Isam Amin, Geol. & Env. Sci. Kevin Ball, English Annette Burden, Mathematics Paul Gordiejew, Sociology Robert Kramer, CSIS Gabriel Palmer-Fernandez, Phil. Mike Serra, Chemistry	Departmental (2004-06) Joseph Palardy, Economics Diane Barnes, History Bill Buckler, Geography Iole Checcone, Foreign Lang. Diana Fagan, Biology William Rick Fry, Psychology Tom Oder, Physics & Astronomy			
Julian Furth, Francisco		1			
At Large Rangamohan Eunni, Management Ram Kasuganti, Management Sheen Liu, Accounting & Finance	Business Administration At Large, continued Tom Rakestraw, Management Jane Reid, Marketing	Departmental Birsen Karpak, Management Ray Shaffer, Accounting & Finance Mark Toncar, Marketing			
Sylvia Imler, Teacher Education Margaret Briley, Teacher Educ. Lauren Cummins, Teacher Educ.	Education At Large, continued Patricia Hauschildt, Teacher Educ. Sally Lewis, Teacher Education	Departmental Janet Williams, Teacher Education Donald Martin, Counseling G. Edirisooriya, Educ. Admin.			
At Large David Kurtanich, Technology Robert McCoy, Mech. & Indust Eng. Douglas Price, Civil/Env/Chem Eng.	Engineering and Technology Departmental Irfan Khan, Civil/Env/ Chem Eng. Dan Laird, Technology	Departmental (continued) Philip Munro, Elec. & Comp. Eng. Elvin Shields, Mech. & Indust. Eng.			
At Large Phil Chan, Art (vacant) (vacant) (vacant)	Fine and Performing Arts At Large (continued) (vacant) (vacant) (vacant)	Michelle Nelson, Art Frank Castronovo, Commun/Theater Till Meyn, Music			
	Health and Human Services				
At Large Louise Aurilio, Nursing Janice Elias, Human Ecology Jean Hassell, Human Ecology Patricia Hoyson, Nursing Christian Onwudiwe, Criminal Just.	Departmental Kathylynn Feld, Health Professions Elaine Greaves, Criminal Justice Shirley Keller, Social Work Nancy Landgraff, Physical Therapy	John Neville, Human Perf./Exer. Sci. Louise Pavia, Human Ecology Sharon Phillips, Nursing			
Robert Bolla Ge Philip Ginnetti Jol	Administration tty Jo Licata orge McCloud nn Yemma mthia Anderson Administration Jonelle Beatric Rege Bowers Marge Collins William Cour	Plaul Kobulnicky Thomas Maraffa			
Students					
At Large Brett Hudspeth, A&S PEN Robert McGovern, A&S Sonal Patel, A&S Jeff Turose, WCBA Jeff Sturges, WCBA	School / College Erin Burns, A&S Cassandra Flora, Education Jennifer Davidson, E&T Carmen DiPinti, F&PA Christa Flora, HHS Amanda Mielke, WCBA Casey Annico, Graduate Studies	Student Government Angela Mavrikis, President JAH J.T. Holt, 1st VP J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J J			